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To illustrate my talk, I thought it best to give you the history of that Market and take you through the development steps of the first three years of operation.

History:

The idea of starting a Farmers’ Market in Melbourne County came during the summer of  2003 when a public meeting was held by Rural Solidarity Québec to invite the local population to submit projects aimed at creating jobs in our area. Following the speeches and the methodology to follow, the work groups of 8 to 10 persons  were formed and the ideas started flowing. That is how the idea of starting the market came out.

I was about half way preparing the proposal when in September/October  the local newspaper announced that the Municipality of Melbourne County received an amount of 275 000 $ from Hydro-Québec. This money corresponding to 1 % of the value of the new power lines cutting across the territory of the municipality.

This money, although given to the municipality must be used for financing local projects with all the virtues you can think of.

In November 2003, three different projects were publicly presented to the City Council.

In December 2003, the Municipality agreed to present our project to Hydro-Québec.

In January 2004, I published an article in one of the local newspaper inviting vendors to join the market.

The decision of H-Q to finance the market was reached in March 2004. To that effect we received 60 000 $, the municipality contributed the money for the earthmoving  and landscaping efforts in addition to granting the Market to use the City Hall sanitary facilities and the water supply line.

During that period and until the 12th of June we fought our way to obtain the required zoning and construction permits.

Just enough time to pour the concrete floor, construction is stopped. Three days later construction resumed.

 Despite that problem, the Market officially opened on July the 3rd 2004 although construction was completed for July 10th .

Recruiting vendors:

One of the characteristics of our area is that agriculture is basically limited to dairy farming and cattle raising. There are no vegetable growers of significant size although about everybody has his little garden patch. Recruiting vendors happened to be laborious.

The article in the newspaper mentioned above yielded one single phone call from a lady operating a farm with a herd of over 300 heads of Highland beef and about 100 heads of bison.

I contacted the local development authorities and sat down with the agricultural development agent. In fact, the potential vendors suggested were more of the food processing types except for two fruit growers whom I had already contacted.

The search continued and this time I took the names of practically everybody that entered the vegetable growers contest held at the Richmond Agricultural Exposition in early September. No luck, everybody does it for the fun only.

Prior to building the Melbourne Market, there was a group of vendors gathering on a given site  where there was absolutely no infrastructure nor facilities nearby who were offering different products. The group included:

· Two vegetable growers

· Two artists and craftsmen 

· One honey producer

· Five home cooking vendors

Out of these ten vendors, five joined the Market including the two vegetable growers.

Three of the five home cooking vendors decided that they did not want to adjust to restraining Ministry of Agriculture regulations, one was victim of bankruptcy while one move away from the community.

On opening day we had 18 vendors with high quality products however in very limited quantities. The product mix was:

· Seven fruits and vegetable growers

· Two meat producers (pork and bison)

· Two bakery/pastry shops

· One cheese counter operated by the Market

· Six artists and craftsmen 

Later in the summer, a lamb meat and a goat cheese producer joined in, followed by a fish and seafood retailer.

We also took three products in consignment which proved to bring in more problems than profits.

Keeping our patrons:

In the first year we were afraid to lose our clients because of the lack of produces on the tables. To offset that problem, my wife and I would go to pick-your-own farms on Friday afternoons to have vegetables the following Saturday. Before 

0.0doing that I called every grower to make sure I would not bring competition  to my own vendors.

The vegetable vendors saw what I was buying and what was being sold and they took notes of what they could grow the coming year.

The second year, that is 2005 vegetable growers had increased their volumes and diversity of their products. One built himself a small hothouse and more vendors joined the Market.

Since the very beginning we jump on every opportunity to participate in social activities that will give us visibility.

We were and still are privileged to have the most popular radio commentator of  Radio-Canada living in our area and who just loves the Market. Every time he speaks about us, visitors invade the Market.

We also had the visit of a columnist in an agricultural monthly magazine called “ Le Bulletin des Agriculteurs” the interview was made in August 2005 and the article was published in the March 2006 edition. By the end of March, we had 10 new vendors asking us to join.

Last summer we had 36 different vendors with an average of 24 present every Saturday.

In 2006 we purchased a canopy with four sets of tables and chairs to create a small bistro corner.

We now have a BBQ lunch every Saturday offering Market products only.

We hire music players every so often to liven up the day.

To the clients who voluntarily gave us their e-mail address we send them in priority, the news about  the Market and they are the first to be informed on the what’s in this week 

Every Thursday we update our web site with the what’s in this week 

Product mix

We have over thirty vendors and our product mix today is as follows:

· Fruits and vegetable growers:

11 off which 4 are certified organic producers and 3 do not used chemicals. 

· Meat producers:



 5 , none using farine animale and /or hormones or preventative medication. We sold beef, pork, chicken, duck and bison.

· Cheese:

· The Market sells raw milk cheeses produced in the province. In addition two vendors offer goat and ewe milk cheeses

· Artists and craftsmen 


We have four

· Food processors


We have seven including: two bakeries/pastries, three making jams and spreads, one maple products vendor and one selling frozen pies and patés

· We have one Honey producer .

· We have two vendors selling personal care products

· We have one cut-flower vendor

· We have one vendor selling equitable coffee and tea from Rwanda,her Country of origin.

Structure, operations and management

· First of all we are a vendor driven market where every vendor has a voting right. Essentially we hold an annual general meeting where the President reports on the activities and financial situation of the past year, and presents the proposed activities and financial budget prepared by the Board to the AGM for ratification.

· We collect vendors’ dues every two weeks and with the receipts book we enter the payments on a worksheet immediately. Our check-and-balance is made by comparing the amount of money received  and the receipts issued.

· This information is fed to another worksheet where revenues and expenses are reported weekly and our check-and-balance is made by comparing the amount of cash received to the bank deposit to make and the change in the petty cash amounts at the beginning and end of the day.

· We used to make one or two surveys at the Market every year. Now we make one every week. We make draws every two weeks and the prize offered is 50 $ worth of Market goods. To allow every vendor to participate in this initiative, we designate the vendors from whom the winner will obtain its price.


The Market reimburses the vendor at full value of the 
five ten-dollar coupons.

· Although the draws are made every two weeks, the vendors  give a drawing coupon  to every buyer  before he moves to another stall where again he receives another drawing coupon.

· We ask the clients to write their names, their phone number and the name of the municipality where they reside.

· Every week the coupons are classified by municipalities. This allows us to know where clients come from and assists us in our publicity campaigns. Then, each bundle of coupons are divided by phone numbers. This gives the number of buyers and the number of individual purchases from each municipality.  We can also calculate the percentages of our clientele coming from different distance radii.

· Thanks to Bob Chorney, I learned how to obtain the volume of sales from each vendor with a high level of confidence in the numbers declared by them.


I did the exercise twice last year, once at the beginning of 
August (full season) and in late September. The 
information allowed me to calculate the basket value 
and the sales of the Market for these two days and by 
extrapolation, to establish the total sales and the economic 
impact  of the Market for the season.

 Here are some numbers for you:

Population of Melbourne County


 950

Population within 10 km



       6 500


“
      “      20 km



     17 000


“
      “      30 km



     24 000

Individual purchases

844 / Saturday

Number of clients

314 / Saturday

Number of visitors

656 / Saturday

Municipalities


  55 / Saturday

Sales 


 10 130 $ / Saturday

Vendors



  24 / Saturday

Sales per vendor              419 $ / Saturday

Purchases per client

 2.7 / Saturday

Basket value


32 $ / Saturday

Total sales for 2006

182 343 $

Economic impact

547 028 $

And this is done with a budget of 5 925 $ !!

I thank you very much for your attention and before I take your questions I would like to thank your chair Bob Chorney for his assistance when the Association des Marchés Publics du Québec met with our Minister of Agriculture Mr. Y. Vallières.

After some six months of hard work by our President, Mr. André Filteau following that meeting, I am pleased to announce that at our next AGM scheduled for March 19th 2006 in Melbourne County, two agreements will be signed, one with the Ministry of Agriculture for financial assistance and one with the Union des producteurs agricoles du Québec for human resources support.

I will leave a CD and a hard copy of my presentation with the Symposium Secretary.

I will answer your questions now if you have any. 

Thank you
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